MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 08/16
Held on Monday 5th September 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm
PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Latif, Ogborn and Maczkiewicz, D/Cllr Sharp, D/Cllr Chaplin and C/Cllr Shuter.
A resident spoke in the open forum regarding play facilities for pre-school children in the area.

130.
APOLOGIES:
None received.

131.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 4th July were agreed and signed.

132.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr’s Jolley, Jerman and Ogborn declared a personal interest under planning and will not take part in discussions that affect them.

133.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Neighbourhood Plan meeting date
We had arranged for someone from ACRE to come and talk to parish council about this in June but unfortunately had had to cancel the meeting.  The Clerk now wished to set another date and it was agreed we would set this for Monday 10th or 17th October.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT ACRE

b)  Parish councillor vacancies
Cllr Hall had resigned a couple of months ago and Cllr Bryant reported that sadly Cllr Brown had also now resigned due to her father’s illness which left us with 2 vacancies.  We have been contacted by 2 residents who are interested in joining, one of whom was here tonight to observe the meeting.

c)  Lucy Frazer MP- open surgery
Our local MP ran a surgery in Bottisham during the summer break.  Cllr Ogborn attended and reported that lots of subjects were brought up.  She reiterated the importance of having a neighbourhood plan and also mentioned that they will be evaluating the traffic flow at the A142 junction onto the A14 which may ease traffic flow through Bottisham.

d)  Parking at Downing Close
The Clerk had sent a letter to Sanctuary Hereward asking if there was a possibility they could create more parking spaces on the grass verge in Downing Close. She had spoken with the Assistant Housing Officer who said that all the land was owned by the County Council and it would be up to them to look into this.  C/Cllr Shuter doubted this and said it would be more likely to be the District Council.  D/Cllr Chaplin asked that the Clerk send a map through with the exact location on and both the D/Cllr’s and C/Cllr will look into this.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND MAP

134.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/llr Shuter was upset that the lining on the resurfacing of Beechwood Avenue had not been done as this had been going on a long time and he had specifically requested that it be done before the children went back to the primary school.  He asked that he be notified if it is not done this week as they have assured him that it will be.  The County are looking at a new code of conduct for utilities companies so they are not able to dig up the roads and then replace with an inferior quality road surface.  There will also be stricter controls on the time they take to carry out work.  Devolution is likely to happen with Cambridgeshire and Peterborough merging. There will be a final vote after the consultation comments come in.  Cllr Bryant asked if C/Cllr Shuter could speak to someone about improving the white lining around the Quy roundabout.  It was felt that there should be double white lines to prevent people swapping lanes when leaving the A14 to go through either Quy or the A1303. Cllr Bryant also felt that the white lines heading to Newmarket do not go far enough as vehicles are overtaking when they cannot see round the bend in the road.  C/Cllr Shuter will look into this.
ACTION: C/CLLR SHUTER TO LOOK AT QUY ROUNDABOUT

District

D/Cllr Sharp reported that due to holidays there have not been many committee meetings since our last parish council meeting in July, he had only attended a licensing meeting regarding a consultation on kennels and catteries etc.  After the problems we had in Bottisham regarding travellers over the 14th-17th July there have also been problems in Brinkley which he has been dealing with.  D/Cllr Chaplin reported that the first draft of the allocation sites for the local plan will be available soon which will show proposed sites for development in this area.  All planning aspects are currently being reviewed i.e. working hours and all round temporary works.  Cllr Jolley enquired as to when the next parish forum was as he has been unable to get hold of Peter Cresswell.  D/Cllr Sharp confirmed that it is 31st October.
135.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Minor highways bid
The County Council have asked for applications for the above scheme.  Cllr Bryant reported that last year we were unsuccessful in our application for lay-bys to be installed outside of the shops.  There was only a small pot of money for this scheme and the criteria was very strict. C/Cllr Shuter said the money available should be equivalent to last years, he will be re-submitting the application for the speed limit through Six mile Bottom to be reduced which falls into Bottisham’s boundary.  Cllr Bryant asked cllr’s to consider whether there were any areas in the village that we might be able to submit an application for.  Cllr Jolley suggested we put this in the Cresset and on the website and ask residents if they have any ideas although Cllr Bryant pointed out that the points system criteria used focuses strongly on safety.
b)  Building site – Tunbridge Lane

Cllr Bryant reported that we had had complaints about the speeding lorries.  She had been to visit the site foreman who said they have a complaints procedure and would encourage any residents who have a problem to go to the site and speak to him. On another matter a resident had been in contact regarding the digging up of the road in Tunbridge Lane which has been going on for a number of weeks.  This work is being carried out by Anglian Water and any complaints or enquiries should be directed to them.  Cllr Bryant asked that this be reiterated through the Cresset.

c)  Community highways volunteering scheme
Highways at the County Council are keen to explore ways to enable community volunteers to carry out work on the public highways such as sign cleaning, gritting roads, clearing of vegetation for which training will be given and ask that anyone interested in becoming a volunteer contact the local highway officer.  They are aware that a lot of volunteering already takes place and thanks residents for their hard work.
d)  Tesco Bags of Help
This is a grant scheme which raises its money through the 5p bag charge imposed by the government using it to support community participation in the development and use of open spaces and community events.  A wide range of organisations can apply for funding for projects or equipment.  More information is available on the Bags of Help website.

136.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan reported on planning applications received and those approved which were listed on the agenda.

16/00416/FUL – Land rear of 8 Lode Road

This application has been approved by ECDC although parish council had objected we realised that the precedent had been set by the building of the neighbouring property.

16/00858/FUL – 52 High Street

This application in the conservation area has now been approved since the agenda was sent out.
16/01015/FUL – 139 High Street

This application involved care in the community for a disabled child.  Parish Council support the idea of the application although the highway is a concern and ECDC have asked for readjustments to be made. Cllr Buchanan proposed we support the application.

16/00960/FUL – 24 Bell Road

Cllr Buchanan proposed we support this application.

16/00904/FUL – 63 Ancient Meadows

Cllr Buchanan proposed we support this application.

People had commented on the door step at the conversion of 69 High Street.  This property is in the conservation area.  Cllr Buchanan had looked back through the plans and can find no mention of the doorstep and has asked the Conservation Officer to look into this.

The developer of the old police station site has been in contact with details of the proposed development although there is no planning application yet.  They are proposing flats comparable to those at Howlett Way. First thoughts are that they are very small.  Cllr Jerman felt that they were very small because they were squeezing in extra flats which could create parking problems as there would be extra cars.
16/00564/FUL – Site rear of 7 Bell Road

Cllr Buchanan had gone back through the history of this application which has been refused in the past.  The previous site had a dwelling on it which was taken down and Woodward Drive was thus created. There is some discussion over whether this is a brownfield site or backland development.  Cllr Jolley felt that the National Policy Planning Document made clear what the definition of the land is and believes that in this case this is backland development which according to the guidelines should not be supported.  It is not clear why ECDC are not acting in support of the NPP document and it was felt that this needed to be reiterated in the response that Cllr Buchanan sent back to ECDC which she will send to all Cllr’s tomorrow.  D/Cllr Sharp pointed out that this was a planning officer’s decision.  D/Cllr Chaplin is a voting member of the committee so D/Cllr Sharp will be speaking as ward member.

ECDC have made a statement recommending this application be accepted as it will have a direct and indirect benefit to the village.  Cllr Buchanan was surprised at this statement.  There is a site meeting tomorrow morning and Cllr Buchanan will then speak at the planning meeting to object to this proposal.  
Cllr Buchanan asked that the parish council vote to accept the comments made on all planning applications which she would then sent to ECDC.  This was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all. 

b)  Cycle path between Quy and Lode

We had received notification of a planning application for the planned cycle path between Quy and Lode although it was not felt that this came into the Bottisham boundary.

c)  Buildings of local interest

We had first notification of this about 2 years ago.  Cllr Buchanan had compiled a list and asked cllr’s to look through. The official document had nothing listed for Bottisham.  If it did not appear on the building list this could cause problems if any planning issues and development came up in the future.  Cllr Buchanan will liaise with Lorraine Brown.
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO LIAISE

137.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr O’Dell was not present at the meeting.  Cllr Bryant reported that we had had a lot of work done in the churchyard but there were 2 trees which  the neighbouring bungalow had complained about as it blocks the light out.  She asked if everyone could look at this and give their opinion to her within the next week as to whether the trees should be pollarded like the others have been or should be cut back less vigorously.

ACTION: ALL TO LOOK AT TREES IN CHURCHYARD

138.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Payments for August

C Fullwood –Salary





687.54

L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


  52.50


CGM – grass cutting




689.31

Signed and verified by Cllr’s Bryant and Buchanan


Payments for September


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


772.82


L Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


J Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62


CGM – grass cutting



          1050.93


L Knox – tree surgery and maintenance

          1080.97


Mijan Ltd –internal auditor




  50.00


ACRE – payroll





  36.00


HM Revenue & Customs – payroll liabilities

  58.87

Payments for August were listed as we had no meeting.  Payments for September were signed and verified by Cllr’s Ogborn and Buchanan.

b)  Income and expenditure
The Clerk had distributed current income/expenditure sheets.  Cllr Jolley queried the cost of traffic calming but the clerk showed that we had received the money back for this through our income from the District Council. Current total expenditure is £33813 making our current balance £45816.64 with another precept payment due soon. A finance meeting is booked for 25th October.

139.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Ogborn was pleased to report that he had now had approval from Lord and Lady Fairhaven and had met with the land agent who will come back to him with proposed figures of compensation for 2 years of crops.  This is likely to be 1K a year which is a minimal cost compared to that of the site investigation costs.  Cllr Jolley asked how long the procedure is likely to take.  Cllr Ogborn said this was difficult but expected, after purchasing the land to submit a planning application and start preparation of the land in 2019.  New access would need to be provided but he was optimistic that we could start using the land by 2021.  Cllr Bryant reiterated that we would have to ask the village how they would want the rest of the land to be used as it had been suggested this could be a site for a playground.
140.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
There had been no meeting and Cllr Bryant will fix a date.

141.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
Cllr Buchanan has been liaising with Maggie Camp at ECDC who is trying to resolve the issues we have outlined to them. She has written asking a number of questions regarding the site. Cllr Buchanan will be having a planning group meeting in order to formulate a response which all members of parish council will be invited to attend.  Cllr Bryant said that if the information required was not forthcoming after this occasion then perhaps parish council should make the decision that we will not pursue.  Cllr Buchanan agreed that it was not fair on the residents who need a final decision to be made.
142.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

143.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

144.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

145.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
None.

146.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 3rd October and will be in the poppy room at the Royal British Legion.

Meeting finished at 9.20pm.

